BUILDINGS AND GROUNDS COMMITTEE MEETING

Meeting Date: February 4, 2019
Meeting Start Time: 4:30 PM

Members: Attendance:

Mr. Ken Darby, Co- Chair -Yes
Mr. Bruce Schubert, Co-Chair - Yes

Ms. Annette Johnson - Yes

Mr. Steve Megazzini - Yes

Mr. Albert Tijerina -Yes
Other Participants:

Dr. Norrell, Ben Hettel, Jeff Ryder, Craig Welter, Mike Perez, M, - Cordogan Clark & Associates, 
1. Roll Call 

2. Public comments/questions 

3. Snowplowing Procedure FY19 

4. Work Tickets 

5. Change Orders 

6. Staffing 

7. Proposed Facility Improvements – Summer 2019 (Cordogan Clark) 

8. Bardwell Pavement Improvement Phase 2 Bid Recommendation 

9. Radon – Short Term Testing Results 

10. LED Lighting Replacement Update 

11. Asbestos Six Month Surveillance Reports 

12. Pre-K Playground Upgrade 

13. Incident Report 

14. Follow Up 

 Overtime 

 Numbering of windows 

 Roofing/Insurance Coverage 

15. New Business 

16. Future Items 

17. Closed session, if needed 

18. Adjournment 

Public Comments/Questions
None
Snowplowing Procedure FY19

Mr. Tijerina spoke regarding the snowplowing procedures.  The guideline outlined timelines needed for various personnel to perform snow removal.  Mr. Darby questioned if the guidelines would have met the snowfall over the last week.  Mr. Tijerina stated he felt it would have been adequate but possibly a couple hours behind due to the start time and amount of snowfall.  Supervisors are on site roaming the district to assist staff and equipment breakdowns.  Dr. Norrell suggested the procedure be analyzed with overtime at the end of the season to determine if the plan was effective and so adjustments be made where needed.
Mr. Darby spoke regarding a district van that was in front of him and it appeared the driver was reading a text while driving.  He would like to see an email put out to employees regarding cell phone use while driving.  

Work Tickets

Mr. Hettel reported he revised the report from last meeting, adding a column showing the current status.  The gray shaded areas are work tickets that have been completed to date.  He also provided a breakdown per building along with a status count for the last 30 days.

Mr. Schubert pointed out various work orders, some more than 50 days old and asked if there are interm corrective measures put in place for work orders awaiting to be completed.  Mr. Hettel reported he meets daily with the maintenance staff to review work orders that may be an emergency and to take safety measures to correct as needed.
Mr. Tijerina stated Mr. Hettel and himself had met with each principal regarding work orders.  He explained the work order routing process to the Committee.  

Ms. Johnson questioned if the report was from the system or an excel spreadsheet report.  Mr. Hettel responded the report is generated from the system and put into excel to add additional information on report.  Mr. Schubert would like more detailed comments regarding the status of work tickets, it was pointed out that comments such as “completed soon” are too ambiguous.
Mr. Tijerina spoke regarding using contractors if in-house staff cannot complete a request in a timely manner.  Ms. Johnson suggested a timeline be put in place for in-house completion and if not able to complete, an outside contractor then be contacted.  Mr. Darby stressed that emergency tickets be completed within a week.  

Mr. Schubert also questioned work tickets that were warranty items from CCA.  Mr. Welter stated the contractor has been a challenge and CCA is working with them to obtain completion. Mr. Darby questioned if the status would be taken into consideration with the contractor bidding other projects.   Mr. Welter informed the Committee it has been noted.  Mr. Spangler spoke on classrooms and punch list items that are in the process of completion.  
Change Orders

Mr. Megazzini spoke regarding the Change Order Procedures guidelines.  The guidelines have an approval process according to the dollar amount.  Mr. Megazzini also noted that he will add to the procedure, ‘all change orders are to be approved prior to work happening’. 
Mr. Megazzini will add the process for vetting change orders to the procedure.  Even if the requested change is built into the contingency, it is still important to have a signature of approval from the District prior to moving forward.

Mr. Schubert questioned if there should be a “not to exceed” amount added to the procedure.  Mr. Megazzini will make the change on the procedure to $5,000 up to $25,000 – Approval of the District Superintendent.   It was determined over $25,000 would go out for public bid.

Staffing

Mr. Tijerina reported he approached Dr. Norrell and Mr. Megazzini regarding the importance of a permanent grounds department.  A job description was created with the request for 3 full time individuals.  During summer months, an additional 6-8 seasonal workers will be added as helpers and divided into 3 groups.  
Dr. Norrell expressed her concern with the sub pool being an issue due to individuals finding other full time work.  The grounds workers can also be used in the substitute custodian capacity as needed.  The sub pool currently fill absent custodial workers and when no workers are available, this creates overtime.  Mr. Tijerina stated B&G is still in the process of expanding the sub pool.  

The grounds workers will be Non-Union employees.  Ms. Johnson stated she is okay with the plan as long as it decreases overtime.  The Committee agreed to move forward and present proposal at the next Board Meeting.
Proposed Facility Improvements – Summer 2019 (Cordogan Clark
Mr. Welter reported on Facility Improvements.  

Bardwell Pavement recommendation will be presented to the Board at the next scheduled meeting.  

Bardwell Boiler Replacement in ongoing. Pipes are presently going thru a cleaning process. 
Administration Center – ongoing discussion regarding options.

Lighting Improvements are ongoing.  Beaupre and Simmons are complete with Waldo nearing completion and Brady in the early stages with O’Donnell, Krug and Benavides to follow. There has been positive feedback from staff regarding the project.  The rebate process has been working smoothly.  Mr. Schubert would like to see a comparison (energy usage and utility cost) at Beaupre with the installation of the new fixtures.  Mr. Schubert also questioned the disposal of the old lights.  He was informed the metal is scraped, cardboard and old bulbs are picked up to be recycled.

5-year improvement planning – Documents for Roofing and Gates ceiling will be out the end of this month, will get numbers in March and  present recommendations at the April Committee Meeting.
Mechanical improvements are set for Summer 2019.  Bid Documents have been prepared and out to bidders, contractors have walked buildings and bids are due in February 19th.  A recommendation will be presented at the March Committee Meeting.  Good competitive companies are bidding the project.  Sustainability Partners will purchase products and contractors will perform installation.

Bardwell Pavement Improvement Bid Recommendation
Mr. Hettel presented the Bardwell Pavement Improvement Bid Recommendation.  Advantage Paving was the lowest responsible bidder in the amount of $132,014.25.  The cost for the rebid was approximately an additional $20,000.  The Committee agreed to move forward to the Board for approval.

Mr. Tijerina informed the Committee he will meet next week with Cordogan Clark & Assoc. to get budget numbers for Simmons parking lot.
Radon – Short Term Testing Results
Mr. Tijerina presented the final reports for Short Term Testing in non-occupied areas for 6 locations with Carnow Conibear recommendations.  Recommendations have been reviewed and work has already begun on the items needing attention.  Mr. Tijerina stated he is hoping to have all recommendations completed by Spring 2019 or sooner.   There is a plan to follow-up with an additional short term 90 day test once all recommendations are completed. Long term units have been checked to verify they are still secure with testing.  The pick-up date for the long term testing devices is in May.
Asbestos Six Month Surveillance Reports

Mr. Tijerina reported the six month asbestos survey was completed in August 2018.  Mr. Tijerina stated he will get reports to the Committee Members.  Dr. Norrell reviewed the reports and pointed out there are areas on the reports that need to be corrected due to State Code and are currently in the process.  She also pointed out that presently Carnow Conibear and Assoc. are performing the 6 month asbestos surveys and these surveys can be conducted by an in-house trained person to save the District money.  Plans are being made to move in that direction.  Mr. Tijerina informed the Committee that Mr. Jesse Vargas, B&G Supervisor, went with Conibear to each site when surveillance was completed.  Mr. Tijerina is currently taking classes to be IDPH compliant and has one (1) more class scheduled on February 21st.
Dr. Norrell spoke regarding 6 sites that were not included in the plan.  Due to being built/constructed after 1989-1990, these sites should not contain any asbestos materials.  The sites need letters on file stating they are free of asbestos material and Carnow Conibear is now working with the Architects to obtain letter to be filed on site.  The only location that was not built/constructed using our current Architects was Rollins.  There is currently research taking place to locate the Architect so that a letter can be obtained stating there was no asbestos containing material used.
Mr. Tijerina informed the Committee there is work in progress to have asbestos plans at all locations with copies at Hill Avenue.

Discussion took place regarding 10 items from the LEA’S, Asbestos in Schools that have been reviewed.  There are approximately 3 of the items that are in the process of correcting and the remainder will be addressed.  By the next B&G meeting, all 10 items should be updated.
Mr. Schubert questioned who is taking care of the 10 day notice for demolition and renovation.

Mr. Welter informed the Committee that if it is asbestos related, Carnow Conibear is sending notice.

Pre-K Playground Upgrade

Mr. Megazzini asked to table to next month due to weather conditions causing cancellation of needed meeting.  Committee agreed.
Incident Reports
Mr. Hettel reported last Friday a riser for the sprinkler system froze and broke.  Students were dismissed at 11:45 am and repairs were made by the next morning.  Supplemental steam hot water heating units will be added for the area to stay warmer going forward.  Heat tape has also been added to pipes.  The pipe burst spraying water to the switch gear that feeds the Freshman Center causing loss of power.   ComEd and an Electrical Contractor were contacted and the building was brought back up with power within a couple hours.  The Electricians walked the Freshman Center area with staff and found a mechanical transformer humming.  It was determined the transformer was in need of replacement.  The cost has not yet been determined and will bring back to the Committee once all information has been gathered. Mr. Ryder informed the Committee there is a $10,000 deductible with the insurance company for the damage.
Overtime

Mr. Tijerina spoke on an overtime report for the past 3 years that was created by Mr. Ryder.  The report shows an increase of overtime for the first 6 months compared to last year.  The 2018 total of $507,061 is high due to absenteeism.  Mr. Hettel reported on Mondays and Fridays there are an average of approximately 12-16 staff members out.  Subs are utilized, however overtime is usually always needed.  
Ms. Johnson stated provisions were put in place with the last contract.  A joint venture needs to take place between the Union and the District.  Mr. Darby questioned if there is a policy for absenteeism abuse before or after a weekend.   Patterns with use of sick days is a topic that will need review.  Mr. Tijerina stated discussion has taken place regarding bringing in IMRF to speak to staff about the benefit of unused sick days with retirement.

Numbering of Windows

Mr. Tijerina informed the Committee he spoke with the Aurora Police Department regarding the numbering of windows.  The APD is in favor of the numbering and also stated West Aurora is in the numbering process at the present time.  Mr. Tijerina also spoke with Ron Hain of the Kane County Sheriff’s Office and they are also in favor of the numbering.  The numbering system needs to be discussed regarding the sequence and number size.  Mr. Tijerina is on the Safety Committee Team and feels this is a topic for discussion with the team, who is set to meet next week.  This also needs to be integrated into the crisis management plan if it is decided to go down this path.
Mr. Schubert addressed concern regarding the numbering system on windows.  With discussion, Mr. Schubert agreed, with adequate training of staff, the plan could be effective, however would like additional input on this issue and to concerns expressed.
Mr. Darby stated he received an email from Commander Cross agreeing with the numbering system and use of red cards under doors.  Mr. Darby will forward email to Mr. Schubert.  Mr. Tijerina indicated Spring will be a good time to implement the project.

Mr. Darby stated he had conversation with Dr. Craig at West Aurora and they conduct crisis simulations at their locations for training purposes.  He would like to see our buildings conduct the same training to be familiar with our buildings.  Ms. Johnson stated at one time Mr. Garcia conducted training using a District location.  Mr. Megazzini confirmed ALICE training is already moving forward at the District.
Discussion also took place regarding the APD having access to cameras at locations and building floor plans.  It was determined it is important for APD to have the necessary access and information. Mr. Schubert requested the topic remain on the agenda.
Roofing/Insurance Coverage

Mr. Hettel reported he spoke to the roofing consultant, Scott Goehring, from Garland Inc. and it has been determined there is no hail damage to the roofs at Hermes and O’Donnell.  Mr. Goehring did state if there is an incident, he will come out to investigate for damage and work with the insurance company to submit claim.
New Business
Mr. Schubert requested an updated bleacher inspection report for the March meeting.
Meeting adjourned at 5:55 pm.

